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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
January 11, 2011
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock,  Ruby Clark.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham.
Absent:  Town Councilor Boyd Walker, Town Attorney Tom Simons. 

Guests Present:  Sonny Williams; Chris Flint; Caleb Keckler; Public Works Supervisor, Armond “Hammer” Falgoust; Sgt. Jeff Grimm; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette; Rabia Sandage, ???one of newspapers ??? ; Steve Drasye; 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:
None.
Review of Minutes:
The Council was presented with the Minutes from the December 14, 2010 Council meeting.  There were no comments.  
Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes as presented.  
Carried by unanimous voice vote.   
Consideration of Bills:
Councilor Clark asked if the Town would be getting the inmates again.  Town Manager Spitzer stated they would be back in the Spring.      

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to pay bills listed and any other bills that may come up this month.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Planning Commission – Town Manager Spitzer stated the Planning Commission will be meeting soon to review the Comprehensive Plan.

Zoning Board – Town Manager Spitzer stated Council was to come to the January meeting with names to fill the opening on the Zoning Board.  Roger Funkhouser stated he had spoken with Todd Holland who agreed to serve on the Zoning Board.  

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Ruby Clark to appoint Todd Holland to the Zoning Board.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated he would notify Mr. Holland.

Parks and Recreation Committee – Town Manager Spitzer stated Mrs. Lyle is out of town tonight.  Mr. Spitzer stated the next Parks and Recreation Committee meeting will be held Thursday, January 20, 2011 @ 6:00 PM.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mrs. Lyle had contacted Mr. Riegel regarding money from the county that could be used for the parks and Mr. Riegel could not give Mrs. Lyle a definite answer.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would contact RARO regarding this.
Police Activity Report:
Sgt. Grimm stated his new computer is up and running, has the IBR System on it, and crime reports are now being completed in a much timelier manner.

Sgt. Grimm stated Community Watch is preparing for Emergency Services Day on May 21, 2011.  He stated this year’s event will have more activities, including three (3) bands to perform after 6:00 PM.  Councilor Dock asked if all concessions were non-profit, and Sgt. Grimm stated no.  

Sgt. Grimm stated work has started on the Fitzgerald trailer on 7th Street.  He stated Mr. Fitzgerald advised him a week ago that siding will be on shortly.

Sgt. Grimm stated he had received several complaints in reference to a 3-wheeler running all over town both day and night.  He stated the 3-wheeler had been seized pursuant to a chase this past week and one (1) subject will stand trial for eluding police.  Sgt. Grimm stated he and Rockbridge County Sheriff Deputy Norris gave chase to the ATV and Deputy Norris was able to seize the vehicle.

Sgt. Grimm stated the Municipal Building Committee has met and some changes are being made to the initial plans.  He stated Rebecca Joyce with Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission is writing a planning grant for some initial work.  This grant would help cover cost for a cost assessment, needs assessment, drawings, and site study.  Sgt. Grimm stated he should know something in the next couple months and will go forward from there.  He stated the Committee is trying to attract both individual donors and Government grants to build this building.
After much discussion regarding change to the inoperable vehicle ordinance, Council decided that after the first violation, the vehicle would be towed and would cost $125 to get vehicle back; after second violation, the vehicle would be towed and there would be a $100 fine plus $125 to get the vehicle back; after the 3rd and all future violations, there would be a $250 fine, which would be a civil penalty, the vehicle would be towed, and would cost $125 to get the vehicle back.

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to make changes to the inoperable vehicle ordinance, adding the penalties.  

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated he would have Town Attorney Simons get this ready for the February Council meeting.

Old Business:
Town Manager Spitzer stated Anderson & Associates needs approval on Site #2 so they can get this information to VDH (Virginia Department of Health) by February to be considered for the test well grant.
Town Manager Spitzer stated Council had a letter in their packet from Karen Austin, Executive Director of the Rockbridge County Public Service Authority.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mrs. Austin’s letter reads that the County does not need water from Glasgow for at least five (5) years.  The letter stated that if the County does need water, Glasgow would charge the PSA to cover the maintenance fee and upkeep and the PSA would build the pump station.

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Monica Dock to approve Site #2 for well testing.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated he would write a letter to the Department of Game and Inland Fisheries stating that Glasgow needs the footbridge replaced, which they tore down in November or December 2010.  Mr. Spitzer stated STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin had given him the State Code stating Department of Environmental Quality requires Glasgow have access to the James River to take samples and/or monitor water emanating from the STP to the James River.  

Due to the absence of Town Attorney Simons, the review of the nuisance ordinance changes could not be done.

Town Manager Spitzer stated a letter had been sent to the Floyd residence at 102 Catawba in September 2010 regarding a mobile home on the premises and the trailer hooked up to the Town water and sewer system, both of which are in violation of Town ordinances.  Mr. Spitzer asked if he could go with enforcing the violations of the Town ordinances.  

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to allow the Town Manager to proceed with enforcing the violations.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

New Business:
Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town ordinance regarding business licenses allows the Town to collect a 10% penalty but has never been enforced.  Mr. Spitzer asked permission to add this to the 2011 and subsequent business license and application.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Monica Dock to add the 10% penalty to the 2011 and subsequent business license and application.
Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin would like attend the Virginia Rural Water Association Annual Conference for two (2) days in April held in Roanoke.  He stated Mr. Rankin gets credits towards his state licensing.  Mr. Spitzer stated the conference begins at 8:00 AM each morning and Mr. Rankin would like to be housed there for two (2) nights.  

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Ruby Clark to allow Mr. Rankin to attend the Virginia Rural Water Association Annual Conference for two (2) days in April and to be housed for one (1) night.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Rankin has recommended removing well #2 from the Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission Drought/Water Supply Plan, as it is off-line right now.

Caleb Keckler reported to Council that the mini laptop purchased last month as a trial was too small and not what Council needs.  Councilor Funkhouser stated he did not think Council needed laptops at this time.  Councilor Funkhouser stated the computer the Town Secretary uses is 10-15 years old and needed to be replaced.

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Monica Dock to purchase a new desktop computer for the Town Secretary, not to exceed $600.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated he would like to buy two (2) new vehicles for the Town.  He stated historically the Town purchases a new vehicle every few years.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is looking at a used 2005 Jeep Explorer with approximately 47,000 miles for $11,500 and a used 2005 Ford F350 with approximately 42,000 miles for $10,700.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is $21,885 in the vehicle fund.  Mr. Spitzer stated the current Town Jeep is a 1995 with approximately 60,000 miles and he would like to give this STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin to use as there is no vehicle at the STP and the Public Works employees have to take Mr. Rankin in their vehicle(s) to do water samples, etc.  Mr. Spitzer asked for permission to have someone go to Maryland to check out the 2005 Ford Explorer.  Council agreed.

Meeting adjourned @ 9:00 PM for Council to go into Executive Session.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to go into Executive Session.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to leave Executive Session.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner that discussion in Executive Session was only what went into Executive Session for.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to move Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham from salary to hourly.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.    
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